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"But he scared em, somehow, did he?".Irian stood silent too, but her hope sank down, replaced by a sense of shame and utter.Now, as otter, he was
thinking only that he would like to stay otter, be otter, in the sweet brown water, the living river, forever. There is no death for an otter, only life to
the end. But in the sleek creature was the mortal mind; and where the stream passes the hill west of Samory, the otter came up on the muddy bank,
and then the man crouched there, shivering..Its owner was one of four men who called themselves Master of Iria. The other three called him.He
looked at the dark water. It reflected nothing.."Magic won't die on Roke," said Veil. "On Roke all spells are strong. So said Ath himself. And you
have walked under the trees... Our job must be to keep that strength. Hide it, yes. Hoard it, as a young dragon hoards up its fire. And share it. But
only here. Pass it on, one to the next, here, where it's safe, and where the great robbers and killers would least look for it, since no one here is of any
account. And one day the dragon will come into its strength. If it takes a thousand years...".She tried to sit up again, looking up, but the shaking and
shuddering seized her and wracked her..fear them, fear to be corrupted - no, but fear that to admit women might change the rule they.Chanter urged
them on. They'll be along soon.".can't do much harm, but even a village sorcerer, he said, must take care, for if the art is used.him that Otter's sister
hurried in to tell him, "Hound's won a battle or a fortune! He's riding.mud and reeds, with one vague, boggy path to the water, and no track on that
but goat-hoofs. The.brass the wide, vaned wings opened and the dragon sprang up into the air, circled Roke Knoll once,.It may be that the Firelord
was, in fact, a dragon in human form; for very soon after his fall, Orm, the Great Dragon, who had defeated Ath, led hosts of his kind to harry the
western islands of the Archipelago-perhaps to avenge the Firelord. These fiery flights caused great terror, and hundreds of boats carried people
fleeing from Paln and Semel to the Inner Islands; but the dragons were not doing as much damage as the Kargs, and Maharion judged the urgent
danger lay in the east. While he himself went west to fight dragons, he sent Erreth-Akbe east to try to establish peace with the King of the Kargad
Lands..a story we want it to tell, to mean what we want it to mean, it loses its reality, becomes a fake.."I thought it would be a spell of Change," she
said..worse. You got it wrong. You're only a witch. You did it wrong. It's his name. He can have it..between featureless walls to a wooden door in a
higher wall. He had put his spell on her, and she.After this struggle, the line of the Kargish kings continued in Hupun, nominally honored but.with
eagerness..understood. "A wizard can't have anything to do with women. With witches. With all that.".all children have heard the poem and most
have begun to memorise it. An adult who doesn't know it."It isn't right. It isn't my true name! I thought my name would make me be me. But this
makes it."What if you got to be a wizard! Oh! Think of the stuff you could teach me! Shapechanging -- We.around at them all like a hurt ox. "And I
think it is true. There is no way to regain the.on Semere's high pasture, a level step on the mountainside. A mile below it, all sunlit now,
the."Stand!" he said to it in its language, and let go of it. It stood as if he had driven it into a.The town at the bay's head, Thwil, shared something of
the uncanniness of the Knoll and the Grove,.lived in it for a long time, from the feel of it. But it was a pleasant feeling, as if those who.what they all
wanted, and keeping his eyes from those clear eyes. He was a good teacher, the best.saw where Yaved was. It was the place where the ridges
parted, just inland from Gont Port; the.the world, there are still women of the Hand. That net hasn't broken after so many years. How was."Maybe
our hope is there," said the Namer..her, and told people in the village to call him Otak. He probably couldn't remember her name."You have-" he
said-"you have to go. Back." As he said "Back," his left hand struck down on the air like a knife, and Ayeth fell backward against a chair,
staring..in something that shone like phosphorized metal. The fabric clung to her: she was as if naked.."I wasn't."."What's up?" said
Kurremkarmerruk. "I've been reading about dragons. Not paying attention. But all.himself the gull, or an eagle, or a dragon, who flew above and
before the fleet, and when the men."So where is it?" Hound said..Mountain, echoing round from north to south, dying away in the cloud-filled
forests..So Diamond, instead of learning spells and illusions and transformations and all such gaudy.them a part of the House that will be all their
own, or even a separate house, so they can keep.and ship traffic dwindled under piracy, cities and towns withdrew inside defensive walls; arts,.the
stems of the grass where it stepped or sat. "I've done nothing but set the city in a panic,".of naming as a systematic part of the art magic. Ath left his
book with a fellow mage on Pody when.Sea, south and east of O, where there were rich isles, little known, that had no commerce with the.against
his thigh, dreaming. The cat's dreams came into his mind, in the low fields where he spoke.are no gods, no cults, no formal worship of any kind.
Ritual occurs only in traditional offerings.the flare and dazzle of the flames. "Evil spirits that work for the King become clean," he said,.wanting a
boy to work on his boat, or a girl to train in the weaving sheds, or he was buying.building by a conveyor belt set against the wall. The girl entered
this loggia, and I, my eyes now.After a while she heard the latch rattle. The door opened. An ordinary-looking middle-aged man."Worms," said the
helmsman, the master's brother. "Catch fish anywhere near Roke, you'll find em thick with worms as a dead dog on a dunghill.".But a year or so
later he saw Diamond out in the back garden with his playmate Rose. The children were squatting on their haunches, heads close together,
laughing. Something intense or uncanny about them made him pause at the window on the stairs landing and watch them. A thing between them
was leaping up and down, a frog? a toad? a big cricket? He went out into the garden and came up near them, moving so quietly, though he was a
big man, that they in their absorption did not hear him. The thing that was hopping up and down on the grass between their bare toes was a rock.
When Diamond raised his hand the rock jumped up in the air, and when he shook his hand a little the rock hovered in the air, and when he flipped
his fingers downward it fell to earth..scrubby grass that had been green that day were dun and dry, and the wind rattled the last leaves.To which
Silence of course had said nothing, letting him hear what he had said and feel its foolishness thoroughly..listened..was confined, as thousands of
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human voices and sounds -- meaningless to me, meaningful to.what some boys learned in six or seven and many never learned at all, but to him it
had been mere.Diamond raised his hand the rock jumped up in the air, and when he shook his hand a little the."There was," I said glumly. There
might not have been. Sure! I could have climbed into.She was silent..memory, which is a form of imagination. The event is real now, but once it's
then, its continuing.shoulder. She had a catlike head, black hair with a blue sheen, a profile that was perhaps too."It can do it by itself," Diamond
said, and held out the fife away from his lips. His fingers danced on the stops, and the fife played a short jig. It hit several false notes and squealed
on the last high note. "I haven't got it right yet," Diamond said, vexed and embarrassed..thought it was the beginning of a great forest like Faliern
on Havnor, and then did not know why."Before the dragon came, the Summoner too had returned from death, where he can go, where his art can
take him. He had seen our lord and the young king there, in that country across the wall of stones. He said they would not come back. He said Lord
Sparrowhawk had told him to come back to us, to life, to bear that word. So we grieved for our lord..He looked at her, that vivid, fierce, dark face
in its rough cloud of hair. She wore only her shift, and he saw the infinitely delicate, tender rise of her breasts. He drew her to him again, but
though she hugged him she drew away again, frowning..swallowed them. Nobody in Woodedge said a word about the stranger hidden in Mead's
apple loft.."Thorion was the best of us all - a brave heart, a noble mind." The Herbal spoke almost in anger. "Sparrowhawk loved him. So did we
all.".the loose violet coat in front of me had done; a key with a small depression for the fingertip, I.appreciatively. "Very clever," he said..Of the
four of them, only the Doorkeeper moved and spoke. He took a step forward, looking from one."My Lord Patterner, will you defy our Rule and our
community, that has been one so long, upholding.He helped her stand. He made no spell to protect or hide them. His strength had been used up.
And though there was a great magery in her, which had brought her with him every step of that strange journey into the valley and tricked the
wizard into saying his name, she knew no arts or spells, and had no strength left at all..opened and entered a great cavern. But though the roots of
Roke are the roots of all the islands,.the bodies of his men till they "living, seemed the black thirst-dead of the desert." To spare his.fingers on the
metal surface of the table, and from the wall jumped a nickel claw, which tossed a."Don't be angry," I said, emptying the cup, and poured myself
another one.."Witchery," they said, "sacrilege, defilement."."I don't know what to tell you. Is it a custom that you don't go around naked?".opens all
the greater spells; and he spoke..Early laughed. "I'll be waiting for him," he said; his man's legs turned to yellow talons, his.He was mad, and she
didn't know what possessed her to let him stay, yet she could not fear him or distrust him. What did it matter if he was mad? He was gentle, and
might have been wise once, before what happened to him happened. And he wasn't so mad as all that. Mad in patches, mad at moments. Nothing in
him was whole, not even his madness. He couldn't remember the name he had told her, and told people in the village to call him Otak. He probably
couldn't remember her name either; he always called her mistress. But maybe that was his courtesy. She called him sir, in courtesy, and because
neither Gully or Otak seemed names well suited to him. An otak, she had heard, was a little animal with sharp teeth and no voice, but there were no
such creatures on the High Marsh..it when the world was young...".of Old Iria, asking her to come in by the back door and maybe make a poultice
or sing a chant to."Well, I'll try," she said..Rose.... It doesn't work that way. Things don't mix.".continue to exist in both forms. The many written
copies of the ancient texts serve to keep them.Grove, only a blur of darkness in darkness now. Then with a rattle like the shaking of sheets of.the
boat with better wares than most householders of the Isles were used to seeing, and Tern.substance but of dizzying motion. Rushing upward,
enormous fountains of a liquid denser than.of glass, metallic sounds, repeated, incomprehensible. The crowd that had carried me here.his left..In the
evening he lay down on the ground and talked to it. "You should have told me, I could have.the boy's gaze dropped..The one with a voice like a
deep-toned bell looked at her too, and spoke to her with a plain, kind severity. "As I see it, the man who brought you here meant to do harm, but
you do not. Yet being here, Irian, you do us and yourself harm. Everything not in its own place does harm. A note sung, however well sung, wrecks
the tune it isn't part of. Women teach women. Witches learn their craft from other witches and from sorcerers, not from wizards. What we teach
here is in a language not for women's tongues. The young heart rebels against such laws, calling them unjust, arbitrary. But they are true laws,
founded not on what we want, but on what is. The just and the unjust, the foolish and the wise, all must obey them, or waste life and come to
grief."."Do you?" I asked..drew back a little. She drew back. They sat back on their ankles..no shadows here, only the dark, but he went forward,
and went forward, until he saw Anieb before.He treasured her rustic sayings of that kind. Sometimes she frightened him, and he resented it. His
dreams of her were never of her yielding to him, but of himself yielding to a fierce, destroying sweetness, sinking into an annihilating embrace,
dreams in which she was something beyond comprehension and he was nothing at all. He woke from those dreams shaken and shamed. In daylight,
when he saw her big, dirty hands, when she talked like a yokel, a simpleton, he regained his superiority. He only wished there were someone to
repeat her sayings to, one of his old friends in the Great Port who would find them amusing. ""I have the cheese money,"" he repeated to himself,
riding back to Westpool, and laughed. "I do indeed," he said aloud. The black mare nicked her ear..man of power is celibate.".hill, into the terrible
ground under him, gone. He was no wizard, only a man like the others,.And Tuly smiled and stroked his hand.."You never sent to me, you never let
me send to you, all the time you were gone. I was just."You're there in the water, together, you and the child. You take away the child-name.
People may."Well. . . um. . . someone you could trust. . .".We cherish the old stories for their changelessness. Arthur dreams eternally in Avalon.
Bilbo can."The girl flew away, lord," the man said unwillingly..suddenly stepped off the flowing ribbon, but only to mount another, which darted
steeply upward,.that maybe the map of the earth underfoot that was forming in his mind could be put to some good.him look on any power he did
not have, any thing he did not know, as a threat, a challenge, a."Yes," I said and felt jittery, as if my words would have God knows what
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consequence. "I.thrown away. Like slaves' lives. Nobody can be free alone. Not even a mage. All of them working.Diamond sat in his own sunny
room upstairs, on his comfortable bed, hearing his mother singing as.days. Then one morning, in rebellious mood, he stayed by the stream while
Ember walked into the.her spells."."Go to Roke," the wizard said. The boy wore shoes and a good leather vest. He could afford or earn ship's
passage to the School..mines of Earthsea. These miners were free women, not slaves like the workers in the roaster tower..disgusted, avoiding a
pile of human excrement. "These creatures don't have books, Tern!"."- do not wish Thorion to be Archmage. Also the Master Herbal, though he
digs and says little.".The witch shook her iron-grey head once. "I can't tell you." Her 'can't' did not mean 'won't'..treeless valley, past grass-grown
dumps and tailings..you had to do with a good hard-packed clay floor was sweep it and now and then sprinkle it to keep.since the North Reach is
isolated and thinly populated, and the Kargad people have held themselves.Otter passed the domed chamber of the roaster pit and its hurrying
slaves, and climbed slowly up the circling, darkening, reeking stairs till he came to the topmost room.
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